GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
May 15, 2015 – 10:00 AM
Blue Hen Conference Room-GSS, Enterprise Park, Dover
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair;  J. Belle Bauman, DO, Stockley Center; Lisa Graves, DDDS; Elisha Jenkins, DVI; Jae Chul Lee, CDS/UD; Barbara Lewis, DMMA (via phone); Kathleen Mahoney, DMMA (via phone); Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Greg McClure, DPH; Carol Morris, DHSS-DSAAPD; Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/WIPA; Jill Rogers, DSAAPD; and Kyle Hodges, Staff.   
Guest:  Dr. Lucy Luta, DPH

CALL TO ORDER:  
Eileen called the meeting to order at 10:07 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the February 20, 2015 minutes as submitted.    
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· ADA – 25th Anniversary
BUSINESS
DPH Plan for Health Equity
Eileen introduced Dr. Lucy Luta as the Bureau Chief of Health Equity in the Division of Public Health.  Eileen commented that she hoped to hear about Dr. Luta’s work and see if there are alignment opportunities for collaboration.  Dr. Luta provided a handout of her presentation, which provided information on the Bureau of Health Equity.  She reviewed the following:

· Racial & Ethnic Disparities 

· Delaware Demographics

· Delaware Death Rate per 100,000

· Organization Chart 

· Demographics (Aging, Disabilities, LGBTQ, Minorities, Women)

· Mission/Vision Statement

· Health Equity is a DPH Strategic Priority

· Strategic Focus

· Implementing DPH’s Strategic Plan to Achieve Health Equity, including 11 Objectives as follows:

· Improve health equity (data).

· Improve the quality of the social determinants of health (data to inform interventions).

· Improve access to resources needed for health.

· Increase stakeholder awareness and knowledge.

· Mobilize communities and strategic stakeholders to implement best practices.

· Increase advocacy for health and equity in all policies.

· Identify and disseminate promising practices.

· Collect, analyze and disseminate data.

· Create and maintain funding.

· Develop state partnerships.

· Assure a competent Public Health workforce.
· DPH-Specific Activities

· Community Health – advancing health equity by partnering with community based agencies and providing targeted clinical services.

· Health Promotion & Disease Prevention – Million Hearts; Diabetes, Obesity & Hypertension Control; Smoking Cessation & Tobacco Prevention.

· Rural Health – Promote CLAS and ACA Outreach

· Communicable Disease Control – Immunizations; HIV/AIDS and Hepatitis B & C Prevention and Control.

· Family Health – School based wellness centers; (access to family planning; (infant mortality.

· PH Preparedness – interpreter services, safety for those with disabilities during state of emergencies.

· Current Bureau Activities

· Implementation of DPH’s Strategic Plan to Achieve Health Equity.
· Minority Health Month 2015 Activities

· Grant Application – State Partnership Grant to Reduce Health Disparities.

· Cultural Competency Staff Assessment – Promoting CLAS (Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services) and Training.

· Appropriate Data Collection.

Jill asked if the State Partnership Grant to Reduce Health Disparities was focused on a specific disease area or about access to coverage.  She also asked how priorities, areas and populations are chosen.  She spoke about this relates to the SIM work being done in Healthy Neighborhoods and how to make those connections.  Dr. Luta stated that the State Partnership Grant is similar to the SIM Grant and CDC (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention) developed 12 leading health indicators.  Dr. Luta explained that they plan to have meetings to hear what agencies and communities are saying.  There will be focus groups in the three counties to find out if services being provided are culturally appropriate and what major issues people in the community are dealing with.  Karen spoke about Maternal & Child Health having previously held focus groups and this has helped narrow the specific community concerns were for the target area.  She stated that they also used national data, and there is existing collected data on the focus areas.  

Carol asked if the Strategic Plan was available.  Dr. Luta stated that the “Map” is on the the Health Equity Website.  Karen explained that the Strategic Plan is in the form of a “Map” on the website.  Dr. Luta explained this further.  Eileen asked what specific indicators were they looking at regarding Reproductive and Sexual Health in the Grant.  Dr. Luta explained that the grant will only fund 17 potential grantees; more information can be obtained from the CDC website on Reproductive & Sexual Health and there are only two indicators listed.  Karen added that Delaware already has data on the huge disparity between African American and most all other populations when it comes to HIV status, with women in particular at risk, and the number of women between the ages of 13 and 44 who received primary care.  Dr. Gallucci asked if there was a focus on addiction and pregnancy by Public Health.  Dr. Luta will follow-up on this. 

Eileen spoke about one of the key areas being improving data collection and asked about the scope of this.  She noted that they wanted to capture and report on disability status across indicators.  Dr. Luta suggested inviting Tabatha Offutt-Powell, Chief of Data & Informatics for detailed information.  Kyle asked about getting the supporting documentation behind the Map on the website to help this Committee in our efforts.  
Karen explained that the original thinking was that DPH (Division of Public Health) would become the SME (Subject Matter Expert) in the area of health equity and would find best practices.  She added that it is labor intensive and they have not been able to do as much as they had intended.  Some excellent work can be found on the Health Equity website under Resources.  Karen commented about the sheer volume of available material.  They began partnering with several groups, for example, the University of Delaware; DSAMH made a connection with major libraries to share information.  The information is also used to continue to educate DPH staff about health equity.  Eileen asked if the training held in Georgetown addresses disability in any way in regard to cultural competency.  Dr. Luta commented that Georgetown provided services, not training.  She added that the training was provided by Highmark Blue Cross/Blue Shield of Delaware for doctors and nurses, but does not think it covered disability.  Eileen explained why she asked this question; one reason was when they worked on the Public Health Assessment in preparation of the strategic planning process, they did a survey of health promotion program managers, within the Department and community partners.  Eighty-six of health department program planners and 69% of community program planners did not have any information on what percentage of their clients had a disability and was not being tracked.  Eileen commented that they questioned how programs can be created regarding accessibility when that information is not available.  She wants to make sure that training is available.  She stated that CDS has developed three disability trainings and provided a brief overview of each one.  Eileen asked about the best ways to make these trainings available within the Department.  Karen spoke of an available online training on cultural competency for all DPH staff, but said that there has not been a high rate of completion (20%).  Jill commented that this may be a way for CDS to make inroads to all DPH staff through Dr. Luta’s group to make an avenue into data collection.  Eileen commented that in supplementing the cultural competency training that focuses on race and ethnicity that begins to build awareness and strategy regarding change and want to make sure that disability is included.  Eileen commented that although it is about data collection, it is also about communicating effectively and how to modify the materials being used for training, how accessible space and equipment is viewed.  Karen spoke about another training given by DPH’s Workforce Development group and suggested that CDS staff possibly be invited to attend.  The introductory training is conducted with a broader approach instead of focusing on specific populations.  Dr. Luta commented that some of the discussion today seemed to fit into cultural competency.  She will share this information with the Medical Director who oversees this type of training for clinical staff and the Workforce Development group.  She suggested that they could possibly have a train the trainers session.  Jae Chul commented that when talking about race and ethnicity disability needs to be included.  Eileen added that significant data shows that when someone has a disability and a member of a racial or ethnic minority, all the disparity factors are amplified.                                                                    

Eileen asked about the next steps toward implementation.  Dr. Luta commented that they have yet to start meeting.  They will decide whether or not to have a Health Equity Consortium.   In the near future, they would like to invite community-based agencies to the same table.  Jill recommended that they connect and align to the SIM work as much as possible, especially with the Healthy Neighborhood work.  Jae Chul spoke about a Healthy Neighborhood Committee meeting he recently attended and disability was not mentioned as one of the indicators that would be used; also there was no public comment period.  He asked if there was a way to make public comment and was told that they did not know.  Jill will check on the process and added that Jae Chul could send his comments directly to her.  Dr. Luta spoke about a training being developed on Advocacy for Health Equity Policies.  This training will be shared with other government other agencies to increase awareness and knowledge.  Eileen thanked Dr. Luta for her presentation today.                      
Update on Health Equity Plan & Committee Work
Eileen provided a brief update on this work.  They are still working on reactivating the four Committees and selecting Chairs.  She provided some background information.  Eileen wanted to have discussion about combining the Health Care Committee and the Healthy Delawareans with Disabilities Advisory Council and distributed a handout describing the two groups, including their missions and charges.  She explained that the Health Care Committee was created from an Executive Order in 2003 and how the Healthy Delawareans with Disabilities Advisory Council began in 2005 and where it is currently.  Eileen spoke about one of the requirements of the CDC Grant was to have community input and there is overlap between the two groups.  Dr. Gallucci asked if we would be inviting the Advisory Group to participate in our Committee.  Kyle commented that since the Plan is done, the Advisory Group should be involved with the implementation.  Eileen asked if the Health Care Committee was an open membership or appointed.  Kyle said it was open and recommended letting the Governor’s Commission on Building Access to Community-Based Services know that we are discussing this.  Eileen added that the Advisory Council will be meeting in early June and she will explore the merging of the two groups.  Karen asked if the objectives of the Grant and Plan were similar.  Eileen explained that the goals of the grant are broader, but that creating the Plan and creating a system that supports that Plan is the core of the Grant and there are specific items in the funding cycle.  Eileen stated that funding for the Grant is through June, 2016 and a competitive FOA (Funding Opportunity Announcement) will come out in the fall.  Jill commented that CDC would probably like to see the alignment of the two groups and Eileen added that CDC would not have a problem with it.  This Committee is in agreement with the consolidation of the two groups and Eileen will check with the Advisory Council.

There was some discussion about the sustainability of the Exit Plan.  Eileen commented that the next step in the health care innovation alignment and how it can be streamlined and make the connections.   Dr. Gallucci made comment about the challenge of keeping disability front and center.  Karen spoke about getting it put systemically into contracts and legislation (for example).   

Eileen said that she met with Debbie Gottschalk and discussed some of the objectives in the Health Equity Plan that relate to how the Department does its business, for example, contracts, disability representation on planning committees and community groups.  Debbie is developing a Policy Memorandum, and looking at these kinds of strategies and putting them into policy across Divisions so there is consistency.  These would become requirements when contracting or issuing grants and require a response of how people with disabilities or race are reached to ensure that we are moving toward health equity in all of the work we do.  The plan is to have the Policy Memorandum in place and roll it out during the 25th ADA Anniversary event in July.

Jill spoke about the Grant that CDS administers is often times administered within DHSS or DPH type of structure and the MOU (Memorandum of Understanding) formalizes the relationship between DHSS and CDS that allows CDS to execute on the grant and would be that technical assistance to the Division.  That relationship needs to be formalized which then supports structurally the other work (for example, policy on procurement, program development, etc.).  She added that this is the entry into the system that allows us to incorporate it.  Eileen added that this aligns with training for staff.  Eileen spoke about the SIM work and if we are identifying patients with disabilities as a high risk population, providers also need the same technical assistance and training.  Jill spoke about the many ways that well-coordinated care can take place in the clinical setting, but asked how this interacts with Healthy Neighborhoods and all the other elements outside the clinical setting.  This has an important impact on how healthy people end up.  Jill will speak with Jae Chul after the meeting to hear his concerns.

Eileen asked if it could make sense to share some of the Health Equity Plan or the Public Health Assessments or disparity with the SIM or Health Care Innovation to make the connection between these high risk patients.  If disability is added to the radar, a significant group could be identified.  Jill commented that it would be helpful to have.  She said that they have begun discussions with DPH on how to align their State Health Improvement Plan (SHIP) process with this.      
Oversight of CDC Grant
This was discussed under Update on Health Equity Plan & Committee Work (above).
Healthcare Innovation Alignment

This was discussed under Update on Health Equity Plan & Committee Work (above).

Technology & Access for People with Disabilities

Carol spoke about purchasing equipment for a project called Bridging the Gap Across the Lifespan.  It includes telemedicine and provider education for individuals with disabilities.  Currently, three sites have video-conferencing equipment at the Stockley and Milford locations and the Spring Building has equipment, but it is used for strictly education.  Carol explained the equipment available for primary care givers at each location which can be done remotely.  There are several doctors that will work with the Child Care Development Watch clinic in Milford to provide developmental, neurological and other specialty for infants and toddlers.  Carol commented that it was both challenging and successful.  She added that they learned a lot along the way.  Carol commented that training and practice needs to continue at the sites.  Stockley will at some point be able to provide outpatient community services once it is designed and developed upon the permission of the leadership at Stockley.  Carol said that this equipment cannot be used for home visiting, but they are learning about other equipment that can be used.  She said that H.B. 69 passed the House and Senate which mandates private insurance reimbursement for telemedicine and telehealth.  It also allows services from home, as the originating site where the patient is located, and encourages all state agencies to evaluate and amend their policies and rules to foster and promote telemedicine services.  The Governor is expected to sign the legislation.  Carol noted that Medicaid already covers services provided in certain locations, but they are looking at the home as the originating site.  Carol stated that the biggest challenge will be Medicare, which is national.  Karen asked if this is being done in other states.  Carol stated that 24 other states have similar legislation.  Carol added that she will be watching to see if larger employers covered by Employee Retirement Income Security Act follow suit.          
ADA 25th Anniversary

Kyle spoke about events to be held on July 26th, the 25th Anniversary of ADA.  He said that a working group has been working to develop some events for Delaware (including SCPD, DDC, GACEC, Region III ADA Information Center, DelDOT, UCP (United Cerebral Palsy), Self-Advocates, IRI, Inc., and CDS).  He said that DelDOT is going to be wrapping four of the statewide fixed route buses displaying ADA information.  On July 18th, they have secured space on the Legislative Mall and Loockerman Street in Dover.  There will be bands, parades and vendors, etc. and planning continues.  Kyle said that Pat Maichle has spoken with Secretary Landgraf and Jill Fredel, and hopes to get the Governor involved.  He said the BLN has a Disability Rights Museum on Wheels.  They plan to distribute T-Shirts and wristbands at Firefly to increase awareness.  The event will run from 11 am – 5 pm. (subject to change).  They have received funding from DelDOT and the ADA Region III Center.  A Legacy Bus was going to do a whistle stop in Wilmington on July 26th, but it did not work out due to transportation issues for people with disabilities on Sunday.  There is a plan to roll out the Health Equity Plan.   More details will be forthcoming.                          
OTHER BUSINESS

Eileen spoke about a health promotion opportunity through the National ARC Office (handout).  It is a Train-the-Trainer Certified Instructor Webinar.  They have had a series of webinars (HealthMatters) around disability and health promotion, with a focus on individuals with intellectual and development disabilities.  They have also funded about 10 local Arc’s to do health promotion projects.  It is a 12-week health and fitness program.  The cost is $150 to get three people trained (if not a member of The Arc) and $60 to purchase the curriculum package.  Eileen sees this as a great way to promote healthy lifestyles.  She will be following up with more information.  She said we may be able to use teleconferencing to create some sites where people could do the webinars together.  Eileen will discuss this further at another time.                       Eileen also spoke about a Working Well with a Disability program in Montana for people with intellectual disabilities who work to stay healthy and Delaware may be interested in checking this out.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

Karen spoke about a California group that is funding prevention programs on Violence Against Women Prevention Programs and they are working on a prevention program on Violence Against Persons with Disabilities.  There was also a call for Domestic Violence training for interpreters since some deaf people have a closer relationship with their interpreter than their provider and may disclose information on this subject.       

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 12 noon.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, June 19, 2015, at CDS, Room 132A, in Newark.  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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